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FIREARMS BILL 2024
Second Reading
Resumed from 13 March.

MS M.J. DAVIES (Central Wheatbelt) [10.09 am]: I was a couple of minutes into my contribution on this bill
yesterday, so I might just reiterate what I started off saying before the debate was interrupted for private members’
business. From the outset, I wish to say that I support the position of the Leader of the Opposition and the Leader of
the Nationals WA that we do not support this firearms legislation in its current form. We had a bit of a debate last
night during private members’ business. I am not appreciative of the characterisation of people in our community
who hold gun licences. There has been a very black and white representation of the intent of those who hold
licences and those who do not and how we seek to resolve this vexed question of ensuring community safety. It is
a reductive debate and binary debate and it discounts the thousands of law-abiding licence holders who do the right
thing and share the same sentiment that the government has put forward.

The core of this reform is that every sensible person believes that community safety should be the priority and it
must be at the centre of a regulatory and licensing regime for firearms. I have not sought to marginalise or demonise
those in the community who have a different view from me. I tend not to do that on any issue. I always point out
why I have a different opinion. When we tackle issues such as this in a reductive manner, we send people to their
corners and we do not get the best outcome that the community deserves. I will not be demonising, conflating,
exaggerating or making wild claims. We simply want a sensible outcome that is based on best practice, science and
research. I hear many ministers in this government reflect on polling, which is not based on reasonable questions.
Statistics can be made to say anything.

Unfortunately, the government is in the habit of ignoring commonsense in favour of picture opportunities and
media stunts. The Minister for Police has been prone to bringing props into Parliament or standing behind desks
with big guns and officers of the law. Real work needs to be done to this legislation to ensure that the community
is kept safe, as it deserves, matched with what is practical and fair for those who require licences to own guns that
are their tools of the trade, those who are legally engaged in the recreational use of guns or those who simply have
other reasons for holding a gun licence.

First off, I want to tell people that I do not come to this debate as a licensed gun owner. I have never owned one.
I do not foresee a reason for owning one.

A member interjected.

Ms M.J. DAVIES: You never know! I have shot a gun. I have been involved in shooting. I come from a farm. It
is something that I know how to do. I grew up around guns. Prior to the changes made during the Howard era, when
arguably there was a laxness about the way guns were stored and managed, I could probably point to many incidents
relating to the management and safety of guns in which we could have done better in our communities. That has
changed significantly in my lifetime.

I also know people who participate in recreational and sporting pursuits. A number of gun clubs are in my electorate.
I understand very clearly that people have legitimate reasons for owning guns. From an agricultural perspective,
we use guns to manage pests and vermin. In many cases, local governments rely on engaging recreational shooters
to manage that issue. I know people who have firearms that belonged to their fathers, grandfathers and grandmothers.
The guns have sentimental value in their families. In fact, someone shared the fact with me that they have their
great-granddad’s air rifle and a .303 from the Boer War, which is beautifully engraved and worth about $4 000. In
order to keep these firearms in their family’s possession, plus the guns that that person owns as his tools of trade—
he is involved in pest control—he will have to ask his wife to apply for a gun licence because they do not want
those weapons to be lost from their family. I understand that.

I have other examples from people who have contacted me. I want to share a couple. The member for Roe did the
same thing. I was disappointed yesterday when the minister diminished the fact that there had been numerous form
letters, as he described them.

The ACTING SPEAKER (Ms M.M. Quirk): Member, can I interrupt you for a second to welcome students
from Safety Bay Primary School. I hope you enjoy your visit to Parliament House.

Ms M.J. DAVIES: Welcome, students.

It was disappointing that the minister diminished the fact that numerous form letters were received during the
consultation process. Those form letters are used to the government’s advantage when it seeks to demonstrate
community support for an issue, but they are diminished when they do not suit its purpose. I am reminded of the
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issues that we have been dealing with relating to the potential damming of the Fitzroy River and the national and
international form letters that were received during that process. Every person who wrote to me, even though there
may have been a similarity in the letters we received, submitted their own personal information, outlined how long
they had held a gun licence and outlined the impact that this legislation would have on them if some of the proposed
changes went through. I want to go through two of them. I will not name the people. I am happy to provide them
to Hansard. The first letter is from someone whose initials are R.K. They stated —

I would like to present my situation and concerns about the new proposed gun limits.

I am along standing member of the Sporting Shooters Association of Australia and a member of
two clubs ... which I shoot at on alternate fortnights. My granddaughter is also a member of the SSAA and
SDRC, and shoots as a junior. Members of these clubs are well trained in all facets of the sport especially
firearm safety. We shoot four different disciplines under the Western Action banner.

I currently have seventeen guns on my licence, all bar one are regularly used and cannot be discarded if
I and my granddaughter are to continue our recreational hobby. Four of my guns are used solely by my
granddaughter, she does not shoot in the disciplines requiring rifle calibre firearms due to her small stature
and is too young to hold a fircarms licence of her own.

All of our guns are pre 1900s.

We each compete in the single action discipline which requires eight firearms ... Four each. I compete in
the Pat Garrot matches which requires an extra rifle calibre lever action rifle. (9) I also compete in the
Long Range Rifle 25 to 200 yard competition, this requires two additional rifles ... Once a year I compete
in the Wyalcatchem 100 to 1000 yard State Long Range Titles, this requires two additional rifles ... and
attracts shooters from all over the state and is open to interstate shooters. This is my favourite shoot over
a three-day period.

On top of this I like to shoot black powder fortnightly at PMLC range where I use three different fire
arms ... A total of sixteen ... This is mine and my granddaughters only sporting activity which we have
taken up since my retirement. With the added task of reloading this takes up much of my time, the rest is
spent working for charity.

In our sport we endeavour to keep alive old west traditions and disciplines and history. Many of our
members shoot at international and interstate events.

If I am reduced to —
A certain number of —

firearms I will have to quit all of these events to allow my granddaughter to continue. I do not take gun
safety lightly and have a lockup system at least three times as secure as regulations require, I have spent
tens of thousands on appropriate firearms, loading equipment and security, all of which becomes worthless
under the new proposals.

I am only one in our club, while the others may not have a junior to support, many shoot multiple discipline’s
and many shoot much more often than I do.

I have been a licenced firearm owner in this state since 1975 and having been a law abiding citizen for
48 years with no transgressions or mishaps and I feel I am being unfairly punished under these proposed
new laws.

The second letter I wanted to read is from somebody I know, not a constituent. Their initials are T.S. Again, I will
provide the document to Hansard so it can verify that I am not making this up. It states —

Dear Ms Davies,

I hope this message finds you well. I am reaching out to you representing not only myself but also
a considerable number of individuals who share my sentiments regarding the recent developments
concerning firearm ownership.

Before I go any further I am not opposed to firearm legislation and I do not believe everyone should have
them, nor do I ever want Australia to become like America, but firearms do have a place in our community.

The recent actions of some members of parliament, including supplying detailed firearm location
information to the public, have only exacerbated the challenges we face. This reckless decision not
only compromises our safety but also contributes to the illicit acquisition of firearms by criminals. It is
disheartening to see our passion criminalised and exploited for political gain.
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As someone who has cherished this pastime since childhood, I am profoundly disappointed by the
dismissive attitude displayed by certain politicians toward licensed firearm owners. Suggestions to abandon
our hobbies and find alternative hobbies demonstrate a fundamental lack of empathy and understanding
of our community’s values.

Furthermore, the absence of any meaningful consultation with firearm owners on proposed legislative
changes is deeply concerning. Despite attempts to engage with Labour politicians, our voices seem to fall
on deaf ears, leaving us feeling marginalised and ignored.

I implore you to consider your support for the proposed legislation ... The repercussions of such actions
extend beyond mere inconvenience; they risk alienating a significant portion of your constituents and
could have a tangible impact on future electoral outcomes.

That is something that we all have to contemplate as we make decisions in this house —

It is also crucial to recognise the positive contributions made by recreational hunters to our ecosystem
and regional economies. Recreational hunters play a vital role in controlling introduced and feral animal
populations, thereby protecting native species and biodiversity. Additionally, hunting activities provide
an economic boost to rural communities through tourism and associated expenditures.

If you take the time to look into just Red card shoots alone, these events remove thousands of Cats, Foxes,
Pigs, goats, and rabbits from the ecosystem every year, not to mention all the work completed by private
citizens and associations such as WA Field and Game Association or Conservation Australia.

As an active member of WA Field and Game Association, I have personally attended organised culls for
local shires, DPAW, and private property for no financial gain to remove feral and damaging species
from the areas, including 1000 Corellas in the last month alone.

Thank you for taking the time to read this letter. I hope it serves as a reminder of the importance of
representing the interests of all constituents, including licensed firearm owners and conservationists.

Further to this, I have actually spoken to former law enforcement officers and constituents regarding this proposed
legislation. The key themes of concern range across the matters that were raised by the Leader of the National Party;
namely, the question of gun limits and the science and research underlying this, particularly given the Law Reform
Commission of Western Australia’s recommendations; the changes to the health checks and how they will be
practically put into place; the definition of a fit-and-proper person; and the requirement for a firearm safety training
course. They are not questioning that there needs to be a course, but how it will operate practically, given the significant
task to be undertaken. Concerns also include what constitutes a technical drawing and how people may find themselves
potentially falling foul of the law, and the practicality of the safe specifications that will be required. Members heard
in a previous letter that many licensed gun owners already have safes that exceed what is required now. The question
I have had from a number of licensed holders is that under the proposed specifications, do those types of safes already
exist in Western Australia and how will this be managed as part of the transition? They are reasonable questions.
I hope the minister will able to put some minds at ease in his response during consideration in detail.

The other issue is the resourcing and support for the Western Australia Police Force to manage the transition and
licensing effectively. Before there is any implied criticism of me for potentially criticising WA police, I do not and
I will not. In all my communities, police have a very good understanding of people who are licensed gun owners and
any potential issues. They are ahead of the game in managing situations that might involve mental health issues or
pressures at home. We come from close-knit communities. It is very hard to fly under the radar, albeit there are always
exceptions to that rule.

[Member’s time extended. ]

Ms M.J. DAVIES: Under the new legislation, those same risks will exist. It does not matter what the minister
says, nothing is fail-safe, but we are not arguing about the ability or the desire of WA police to make our community
safer. I am concerned about the resourcing of WA police to manage the transition and licensing effectively. A number
of examples have been raised in recent times in which people have been trying to make sure that their licences are
up to date and have found it difficult to actually get that feedback and contact through the police licensing service.

With gun limits, it is simplistic to say that people should need only 10 guns. I go back to the Law Reform
Commission’s recommendations. It is fine for the minister to say that we are going to be unique and have the
strongest laws on gun limits in the nation, but when we make decisions like this, I do not like the flip side proposed
by the minister that we are, therefore, proposing a United States gun law culture. We are not, and we do not have
that in Western Australia now. That does not exist. It is ridiculous, frankly, that we have this debate and it seems
to be a binary argument. Give us the rationale for the limits and help us to explain to our community why they are
necessary, but if we do not do that, we are said to be out there promoting the yahoo gun culture, much like we see
in America. We are not. We do not support that, and we do not have that in Western Australia. It is it a furphy.
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No-one has come to me personally and said that. Such people may exist; there are people in our community on the
fringes of every argument. But not one person has engaged with me on this and said that they want what happens
in America replicated. That is not the case. They say there should be a reason to purchase a firearm and a validation
process, and, if that is a strong process, a person should be able to purchase said firearm and hold a licence.

I now talk about the different calibre guns. Various members have explained why some gun owners from sporting
associations and vermin control require different calibre guns. Therefore, I spent a little time talking to those people
who already own a number of guns. Again, questions arise about having a limit not being the best approach. If
a gun owner participates in vermin control, as do members of the Western Australian Field and Game Association,
Conservation Australia and farmers on their property, they must have the tools for the trade. Unpalatable as it
may be for some people who do not necessarily need to understand how it happens, a person needs to manage it
humanely—and one firearm will not do it. If a person is asked to assist with vermin control close to the suburbs
in the Swan Valley, they need a .22-calibre gun. If they are managing rainbow lorikeets, for instance, they cannot
make loud noises and things like that. This is a different calibre gun from the shotgun used to manage corellas. Again,
if a person is a member of these organisations, they may well be invited to go to various parts around the state to
manage goats, which require a .243 to a .308.

Mr P. Papalia: That is three, if you count the two you have mentioned so far.

Ms M.J. DAVIES: Okay.

Mr P. Papalia: Keep going.

Ms M.J. DAVIES: For roos, the same calibre range is needed, and different calibres might be needed at different
times of the year. As one farmer said to me —

Mr P. Papalia: Really?

Ms M.J. DAVIES: Yes—absolutely.

Mr P. Papalia: Why?

Ms M.J. DAVIES: You want me to go back to the farmer —

Mr P. Papalia: Why use different calibres for different times of the year?

Ms M.J. DAVIES: Because when shooting a roo standing in the middle of a paddock that is full of wheat or canola,
it is basically like shooting through a tree trunk and the person is shooting from further away. If they are shooting
at a different time of the season —

Mr P. Papalia: Why is a .308 not suitable?

Ms M.J. DAVIES: This explanation has come directly to me from one of my constituents who is a licensed gun
holder. He is a reasonable individual, minister. [ am not conflating this.

Mr P. Papalia interjected.
Ms ML.J. DAVIES: Okay. The minister can respond during his reply.

Gun owners have different guns for different times of the year and different purposes. The minister can get into
the details of it. I have said that I am not the gun licence holder. I have consulted with my community; it is my
responsibility as a member of Parliament to raise those concerns. If the minister wants to spend his time during
this debate to demolish that argument, by all means, go ahead. I am sure our constituents will be interested to hear
his response.

We heard the member for North West Central talk about camels in the Gascoyne. I had someone talk to me about
a job that they were invited to in Dalwallinu, inside a heritage-listed building, and that was using an air rifle to manage
pigeons. No-one I have spoken to has said, “Let’s have a free-for-all”; all have said that they need a commonsense
approach that provides assurances for the community to ensure that risk is minimised. That is important.

The minister yesterday touched briefly on a horrific and appalling incident that occurred in my electorate last year.
I do not think it serves any purpose to go down a “what if”” scenario, because that does no good to the victims, the
families or the community. We also had a debate yesterday about domestic violence and the presence of firearms
in a household. Although I acknowledge the argument that minimising the number of firearms may well, across
the board, reduce the number of people who can potentially use them illegally, it will not remove the risk.

What happened last year in Kellerberrin could potentially still happen under future legislation. I dislike intensely
when incidents like that are raised in debates like this. It does no service to the community that was impacted and
I do not think it is where we need to be when we are having a sensible discussion about the new licensing regime,
given that we all agree that community safety needs to be at the heart of that. We agree that reform is overdue.
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I reject the minister’s suggestion yesterday that I have a blind spot because I grew up in the country, and there is
an assumption that I will automatically jump to protecting our rights as firearm owners.

Mr P. Papalia: It’s not a right; it’s a privilege.

The ACTING SPEAKER: Minister, I think the member has made it clear that she is not inviting interjections.
Thank you very much.

Ms M.J. DAVIES: Minister, | was simply pointing out that I was accused of having a blind spot when it came to the
issue of guns and firearms, potentially because I am from a regional area. That is not the case. In the time that we
have been given as part of this debate, we have tried very hard to make sure we have spoken to a number of different
constituents, groups, organisations and members of the community—people who are gun licence holders and people
who are not—because it impacts everybody. As the minister rightly pointed out, the track record of the Nationals
and Liberals on firearms reform—going back to the Howard—Fischer reforms—is one of making difficult decisions.

Mr M.J. Folkard interjected.
The ACTING SPEAKER: I think that applies to you, too, member for Burns Beach.

Ms M.J. DAVIES: I will not be characterised by others for the work that we have done to arrive at the position
that we are taking, because I do not think the minister has done enough work to land on the right position on a number
of clauses and policy decisions in the legislation.

Not one of us in the Nationals WA is advocating for a US-style gun culture here in WA. If someone wants to own
a gun, they should have a valid reason for owning it. We agree that it is a privilege to own and be licensed to own
a fircarm and we should have a system that centres around community safety. We simply believe that there is
a different mechanism for arriving at that and that will be the debate that we have during consideration in detail.

MS M.J. HAMMAT (Mirrabooka — Parliamentary Secretary) [10.33 am]: I, too, want to make a short
contribution to debate on the Firearms Reform Bill 2024, which is before us today. I acknowledge the work of the
minister and staff in bringing this legislation to the house and I thank them for their work on it. I wanted to make
a brief contribution because I have been contacted, as indeed I think many members have, by people in my electorate
who have wanted to talk to me about the details of this bill—some in person, many by email. Many of those are,
of course, firearms owners.

My response is to listen and understand what people are saying to me. The first contact I had was some time ago
by one of my constituents who wanted to talk about the proposed legislation at the time. Because there have been
a number of contacts, and some time has elapsed, I have spent a lot of time thinking about firearms in the community
and the role that they should play. I thank the people who have contacted me about it and will share some of the
thoughts I have had and conclusions I have come to.

I am also a country girl, like the member for Central Wheatbelt, and, like others, grew up with guns in the family—
guns that my father used. My brother also used them. I have never been particularly into them. I have fired one
once or twice, but it was not something I was particularly into; however, they have been a part of my family.

My uncle Bob, who lives in South Australia, was a sporting shooter. Throughout his life he shot guns as part of a sport
that he loved. He tells us he was quite accomplished at shooting. Family legend has it that when he was a young man
he had to spend time living on the Nullarbor shooting rabbits for a period of six months. It was always described as,
“Until the heat wore off”. It was never explained what that meant. He used guns all through his life and travelled
extensively across his home state of South Australia attending shoots. I remember him visiting us in Western Australia,
bringing guns with him and attending shoots around regional WA. He also reloaded bullets. I remember him doing
that. I did not know that that was a thing until I saw him do it. He was a pretty accomplished shooter. He competed
for many years—he really only gave up the sport when his health deteriorated with age; however, he was someone
who, until this day, is a very fond shooter and very fond of his guns. He spent his whole life shooting.

My aunt also spent many years in her middle age working in agricultural protection in the north of Western Australia.
Her job required her to control feral animals, mainly goats and camels, with a fairly high-powered gun out of
a helicopter. Again, according to family legend—I am not saying this is a certifiable fact—she was a quite successful
markswoman and one of the best they had in their team. Guns were an essential part of her work and, again, she
used them for many years in the context of that work.

As 1 said, we grew up with firearms on our farm. My brother, like lots of country kids, used to shoot at pests around
the farm. Indeed, my husband owned a gun as well, up until he was required to hand it in as part of the Howard
government’s gun buyback scheme. At the time, he did not particularly want to part with it, but he confirmed that
he does not miss it at all. It was not something that he was using.
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I wanted to relay these stories because I do not consider myself to be someone who is anti-firearms. As I said,
I grew up with them around me. They were used extensively in my family for sport, for work and as part of being on
a family farm. I am not opposed to them and I accept that they play a role in certain contexts and settings. Despite
the people from my electorate who have come to see me to talk about this, and my own reflections, I nonetheless
support this legislation because I think it is incredibly important and necessary.

It is important that we find a fair and reasonable balance between firearm owners and the need to ensure community
safety. I have not experienced the tragedy and trauma at a personal level that many people have as a result of
firearms. Whether those incidents have been intentional or accidental, and whether they have resulted in injury or
death, there is no doubt that there is extensive tragedy and trauma that occurs in our community as a result of firearms,
whether they are held legally or illegally.

I thought the minister did a very good job yesterday in the amendment debate, outlining the various advocacy
organisations that not only support this legislation but, in fact, urge tighter controls over firearms. They often,
tragically, have personal stories that they relate in that context. I do not have personal story—I am very grateful
for that—but I absolutely acknowledge the reality of the impact that guns have in our community and the impact
that tragic events have not just on individuals but also families through generations. I do not intend to dwell on any
of those stories. As I said, I think the minister did a very good job of that, and many of the stories were in the news.
Those people are the human face of why we need stronger firearm regulations, and we should never forget them.
They are essential to the overall consideration of this bill.

This legislation is important. There is no doubt that it is appropriate and necessary to have modern, relevant legislation
to regulate the use of firearms in Western Australia. The current Firearms Act is legislation from 1973, and since
that time there has been significant change. We are now a much less rural society, far more urban based, and it is
hard to see the need for firearms for many people living in an urban setting unless they are using them for sport
or, very occasionally, a work-related purpose. Also, firearms have changed. They are way more powerful than what
I would have used in my couple of shots as a kid. They are more accurate.

This legislation is timely in capturing those changed circumstances and updating laws so they are fit for purpose
in the modern age. Importantly, it captures an appropriate and relevant balance between the legitimate uses of
firearms, whether that is for sport, work or other purposes, while ensuring that community safety is paramount.
That is really the key reason for my, and others’, support for this bill. The balance is appropriate, and it is necessary
that we regulate to achieve those community safety objectives. It is entirely appropriate that we have mechanisms
to ensure licence holders remain fit to hold their licences and that we have a fit-and-proper person test. That is not
unique to this legislation. As a union official I had to hold a fit-and-proper-person certificate just to exercise the
right of entry into workplaces. That requirement is not difficult, and it is not unique to this setting—it is entirely
appropriate. I congratulate the minister and those who have worked on this bill for setting it in place.

I also lend my support to the numerical limits on guns. As others have indicated, the limits set in the legislation
are entirely reasonable for the pursuits they identify against. This is part of removing unused or unlicensed firearms
from the community. Having the buyback scheme to support that, along with the various policy settings this bill
will put in place, will set in place a modern framework for ensuring that we regulate firearms in an appropriate
fashion. Unused and unlicensed firearms will be removed from the community. There will be mechanisms in place
to ensure those who have a firearms licence remain fit to hold those weapons in the future.

I wanted to make only a few brief comments, so I will bring my speech to an end. It really sums up the view [ have
come to, having heard from members of my community, having reflected on my own personal experience and
having thought quite a lot about this issue over a long time. I support the legislation because I think it sets a fair,
appropriate, reasonable framework for the regulation of firearms in our community, giving access to people who
need them for sport, work or other purposes, but ensuring community safety remains paramount for all those in
the community, requiring that the government sets legislative limits so we can live safely in Western Australia.

MR M.J. FOLKARD (Burns Beach) [10.43 am]: I have been listening to the second reading debate on the
Firearms Bill 2024 over the last 48 hours and the contributions of members opposite, and it has driven up a memory
I had chosen to forget. I am probably the only person in this house who has held a mother whose son shot himself
using a stolen firearm. My belief in change is driven by the realities of what is going on in the constituency, not
the made-up nonsense coming from the opposite side.

It is a privilege to own a firearm, not a right—remember that. In recent times, it has been quite a topical issue in
my electorate, but not the most contentious. I must say that I have either met in person or spoken over the phone
to every constituent who took the time to contact me. So thank you Wayne, Terry, Vaughan, Kenneth, Dries, Shane,
Ash, Tom and all constituents of mine. I put on the record that I listened to their views. I will summarise them.
They stated that they were all law-abiding citizens—no argument. Most of them were worried about the number
of firearms they could own and a couple were worried about the medical assessments or the system of letters of
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authority to shoot. After my listening to my constituents’ views and them listening to my explanations, we all agreed
on the need for change.

The national firearms organisations reached out to me and attempted to lobby me to stop this legislation. In
examining their views, I formed the conclusion that they were just wrong. I felt that their views were corrupted by
the National Rifle Association of America in their belief that they have a right to own a firearm and use it in any
way they want.

Why is there a need for reform? I approach this matter as the only person in the house who has been shot at in
a non-wartime situation. Members know I was a police officer. During my service I was shot on at least two occasions,
and on several occasions I had loaded firearms pointed at me, so I do not need to be convinced of reform. These
reforms are overdue. The current act was written in 1973 and is well past its use-by date. From as recently as
a couple of years ago, there has been growth in firearms incidents. In July 2021, in my electorate the bikies had
a gunfight at the Mindarie marina. The individuals were from the Comanchero outlaw motorcycle gang. The gunfight
occurred within metres of residents in my electorate—metres. A child shot at a primary school in Two Rocks—
the first time in this nation. There was the mass shooting at Osmington in the south west and the recent shootings
in Kellerberrin in the wheatbelt. These do not include the statistics outlining trespassers’ use of firearms on
crown land or on properties without lawful permission. Gun-related crime is on the increase. That is a fact.

The main source of firearms for any unlawful activity is lawful firearm owners. Seven firearms are stolen in
Western Australia a week, so reducing the number of firearms in our community will reduce gun-related crime.
Fewer guns in the community means less gun-related crime. The drive for change in law reform has come from not
only the Law Reform Commission’s report, but also industry itself. About three years ago, I had an approach from
two of the pistol clubs in Perth. In summary, their complaints were that members were using the clubs’ licensing
process to obtain pistols and handguns. Once through the process, they stopped active participation in the clubs
and just kept renewing their memberships but were never seen again. This legislation stops those individuals and
the abuse of the licensing process.

A number of primary producers working in regional WA are absolutely frustrated with uninvited shooters using
their land with historical letters of authority, virtually forcing themselves on their land to use firearms. While
stationed at Wagin, [ was called to an unauthorised shooting incident east of the town site. I remember attending
the farm and speaking to the owner. He advised me he had two shooters on his property who were shooting anything
that moved. I conducted a patrol, following the blood trail. I recall having to destroy a couple of kangaroos that
had been shot and left there to die in absolute distress. I was angry. I caught up with these two individuals shortly
after. One of them pointed his firearm at me. I can tell members that after some gentle persuasion he made a better
choice going forward. After some inquiries, I executed a couple of firearms search warrants and uncovered numerous
unlicensed firearms. All were seized. The bizarre thing is that under the current licensing system I could not get
their licences cancelled. That is crazy. This legislation will fix that once and for all.

It is important to address the mental health issues associated with gun ownership. Research has shown that individuals
with mental health issues are at a high risk of committing acts of violence using firearms. By implementing strict
background checks and mental health screening for gun owners we can help prevent some of those tragedies. The
best person to talk to about that is your doctor—no-one else. This bill will empower that.

The next issue relates to the number of firearms people could own. There is currently no limitation on that in this
state, but the bill will limit that to five. That number came from the deliberations of numerous stakeholder groups.
For a recreational user who shoots feral animals as a hobby, I think five guns is fair enough. Why the anguish,
when most firearm holders have only three guns? It is a point to ponder. I think it is a bit generous that people can
have up to 10 guns, but I will have to live with that.

The aim to remove guns from our community is supported by the implementation by the Cook Labor government
of the fantastic $64 million compensation buyback scheme. I could go into a lot of that, but I have had reflections
from my constituents who have participated in the buyback scheme and they were astounded about the effectiveness
and generosity of it. I will not speak any further to that.

This legislation will end all historical letters of authority and make it an offence to sell them. This means that if
people own a firearm, they must have a place to use it and have the permission of the current owner to destroy animals
that are a problem for that particular landowner. An example of this is the large calibre firearms required to kill
camels. Previously, letters of authority were given to properties in the south west. Last time I checked, there were
no camels down there. Here is a point to ponder: one property owner has had such a problem with feral animals
that he has granted over 3 000 letters of authority for a 100-acre farm. What crap!

I make this observation: the fircarms reforms that occurred following the Port Arthur massacre have saved
thousands of lives. To modernise the Firearms Act will do nothing more than continue that process. However, more
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work still needs to be done. Although Australia has made great strides in reducing gun violence, loopholes still
need to be addressed. One such loophole is the regulation of semiautomatic firearms, which are still legal in certain
circumstances in this state. These weapons have the potential for mass casualties and should be subject to stricter
controls. In Western Australia, this space is dominated by handguns. The more of those firearms that can be removed
from the licensed community, the better and safer we will be. I have spoken about the generosity of the buyback
scheme. I will say no more about that.

Prior to coming to this place, I worked at a local police station. During one of the amnesties, a Lewis machine gun
was surrendered to the police station. That is a World War I machine gun. One of the old buggers had brought it
back from the war and hid it in his back shed. It was found during a search of the deceased estate and was brought
into the station. I have never seen so many people run to the back of a police station in my life! It took me a while.
That firearm is now sitting in the Australian Army Infantry Museum in Singleton.

In conclusion, Western Australia has made significant progress in firearms reform since Port Arthur and is a leader
in firearms reform in this country historically. Implementing measures such as a national firearms registry, improving
mental health screenings, abolishing letters of authority, reducing the number of firearms allowed and modernising
the act to focus on community safety is a no-brainer. With this, we can further reduce gun violence in our community.
Let us continue to strive to have a safer, more secure future for all. I commend the bill to the house.

MR P. PAPALIA (Warnbro — Minister for Police) [10.54 am] —in reply: I thank all members for their
contributions to this debate. Pretty much every matter that has been raised, particularly by those opposite in the
Nationals WA who oppose this bill, will be addressed in consideration in detail. I hope that will provide some comfort
around the concerns aired by members. I have advisers preparing specific responses to what has been raised by
members, but I will respond to the issues from this morning because they are fresh in my mind.

I turn first to the members for Mirrabooka and Burns Beach, who both support the legislation. I appreciate the
reflections by the member for Burns Beach on his service as a police officer and encounters with firearms and his
views on the need for more robust legislation. Like the member for Central Wheatbelt, the member for Mirrabooka
is a country girl. When I was reflecting on the member for Central Wheatbelt’s potential blind spot, I was suggesting
that I, too, shared that, having grown up in the country; it was not in the wheatbelt, but it was in the south west.
I am so old that in those days it was fairly country. I grew up in a household with a .22 calibre rifle in the cupboard
and there was a fairly liberal relationship with transporting and using firearms. I put on the record now that in no
way was | trying to suggest that there was some sort of problem with country people and their relationship with
firearms. In fact, we ensured throughout deliberations when preparing this bill that we were deeply engaged with
the Primary Producers Firearms Advisory Board to ensure that people who use guns in the course of their work as
primary producers were part of shaping the bill.

I say at the outset that I know there is a whole manner of conjecture about motivations for reform of the bill.
Personally, I have no particular anxiety about firearms. I taught my sons to shoot when they were younger than
this legislation will enable. Like many things in the regions, it is a part of life. By the way, I did that on a friend’s
property; he was with me with his licensed firearm—it was not my firearm! The point is that I do not come to this
with a reluctance around the use of firearms. Obviously, I used them a lot in the military.

I will address some of the other points made by the member for Central Wheatbelt. It is reductive to say that the
key concern of those who are advocating to the National Party to oppose this legislation—it is not the only thing—
is about the limits. I know the member has not defended the letter system as a good system. She knows that it was
primary producers who asked the government to reform that part of the legislation. The Law Reform Commission
report did not say that health checks were not a valid thing, but that work needed to be done on the nature of that
process. That has been done, and is being done. Ultimately, the key element of the Nationals WA’s opposition to
this legislation, and a lot of the opposition from people advocating against the legislation, resides with the imposition
of a limit on the number of firearms an individual can own. The point is that the alternative to that is the argument
that people should be able to have an unlimited number of guns. If that is not the alternative, ask those people
advocating to the member for Central Wheatbelt what the limit should be. What is a reasonable limit? The member
named four firearm types in her contribution and how more than one firearm might be needed to address certain types
of challenges that confront pastoralists or primary producers. The original National Firearms Agreement established
when John Howard was Prime Minister reflected on the likelihood that a farmer might need three firearms—
a shotgun, a .22 and a high-powered rifle. The number of firearms that people out there generally have is two. As
the member for Burns Beach indicated, the average number of firearms people have is between three and four.

The numbers arrived at were reached in consultation with stakeholders, interested parties and even those people
who claim that they have not been consulted. The Western Australian Firearms Community Alliance has been
meeting with police for the better half of a year and a half on this on an almost weekly or fortnightly basis and has
contributed. Ultimately, the number of 10 firearms for a primary producer licence has been arrived at in collaboration
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with the Primary Producers Firearms Advisory Board. There will be opportunities for a business licence that will
enable greater numbers. We will talk about that in deliberations in consideration in detail.

Competition shooters have been afforded the opportunity to have 10 firearms as well. That is mostly because at
the moment, the vast majority of competition shooters have fewer than 10 firearms. There will be the opportunity
for competitive shooters to apply for more firearms should they wish to compete in a greater number of categories.
The member for Central Wheatbelt and the member for North West Central, having talked to clubs, raised the issue
and their concerns that somehow this precludes people who are not Olympians or Commonwealth Games competitors
or elite shooters from acquiring additional firearms. I can assure members that aspirant shooters are people who
aspire to compete at that level, because, clearly, as the member for North West Central pointed out, people do not
instantly become that level of shooter; they aspire to it, and they need to apply for additional firearms. People will
be able to do so. That opportunity will be afforded to people under this legislation. The intent is that that opportunity
be afforded aspirant shooters as well, not just those already at the pinnacle of their sport.

When we met representatives from the West Australian Pistol Association, the West Australian Rifle Association
and the Australian Clay Target Association at the start of this process almost two years ago, they suggested that
the greatest number of categories of competition shooting is in pistols. The number outlined at the time was something
like 42. In the event that someone aspired to compete at that sort of level, not that anyone in Western Australia in
competition shooting has 42 licences—at least not that I know of—they will have the capacity to seek out that
authority. Opportunity will be afforded to people under this legislation. Hopefully, that puts to rest those concerns.

I must reflect on the member for Central Wheatbelt’s referencing an advertisement that is being run suggesting
I said, “Get another hobby.”

Ms M.J. Davies: It wasn’t me.

Mr P. PAPALIA: Sorry. If it was not the member for Central Wheatbelt, it was someone else; it may have been
the member for North West Central. The point is that a lot of misinformation is put about. I made the comment
about getting another hobby three years ago in relation to making gel blasters unlawful. It was raised with me at
the time. Advocates for gel blasters as a hobby were dressing up and shooting at the local park with something
that looked like an M4 or an AK-47. They said that I was depriving people of their hobby and asked what I would
say to them; I said they should get another hobby. I never said that about competitive shooters. They know that.
Potentially, some club members do not know that because all they see is the ad and hear a suggestion from WAFCA
that that is my view about competitive shooters. We will afford competitive shooters the opportunity to continue
to compete. In fact, club numbers will probably grow as an outcome of this legislation.

This is the bottom line, and this is why some people who are so determined to reject the suggestion of a firearms
limit and reform about the property letter, in particular, do not like this legislation. If a person’s only genuine
reason for having a firearm was afforded to them by a letter that they acquired from somebody who they may or
may not have ever met for a property they may or may not have ever shot on, and do not ever intend to shoot on, it is
probably likely they will not be able to get an authority. They may be able to do so. There may be an opportunity for
them to find somebody who has a property that meets the specifications and has enough capacity in their authority
to give them one. That is still a category. That requires a genuine reason. Hunting for the purpose of controlling
vermin is an absolutely genuine re